College of Biological Sciences

Educational Policy Committee (EPC)

October 11, 2004

Present:  
Pete Snustad, Robin Wright, Leslie Schiff, Jean Underwood, Jane Phillips, Frank Barnwell, Janet Schottel, Anna Mosser, Jean Marie Lindquist

Not Present:
Stu Goldstein (Chair), Martha Flanders

Jean Marie passed out copies of a draft agenda and minutes from the last meeting (9/29/04).

1.  Approval of minutes from September 29, 2004 meeting.

Minutes from the last meeting were reviewed and approved by the committee with one change.  The sentence on line 25 and 26 should be changed to:  It was suggested that an e-mail be sent to faculty regarding new guidelines and deadlines for course approval before each deadline.

2. Old Business

a.  Contracts for making up incompletes

     Jean and Janet requested this agenda item be discussed at the November EPC meeting.

b.  Balance of courses offered during fall and spring semesters

     Jean requested this agenda item be deferred until the December EPC meeting.

c. Mission Statement for EPC

At the last meeting Jane requested the committee members to send her agenda items for the EPC committee to consider for the upcoming year.   Jane passed out a list of agenda items and asked the committee to select one or two items to work on during the upcoming year.  A discussion took place on the listed items and the following new items were added to the list:  orphaned courses, on-line evaluations, and teaching evaluations (global, not just student evaluations).  

Jane indicated she would make the discussed changes to the Mission Statement and e-mail the revised statement and agenda items to consider to committee members for their review and approval.

d.  On-line CBS course approval form

Robin Wright passed out draft copies of an on-line CBS course approval form she developed for the committee’s review.   Robin went over the form with the committee Two items added during the meeting were:

· What is the proposed course’s connection to other similar courses already offered, and

· If the course is a lab course, have you made arrangements for space, staffing, equipment, etc.

Robin will send out a revised draft in the next couple of days with the ECAS section fleshed out. Robin asked Committee members to contact her if they had any changes or additions.  

3.  New Business

a.   Waiting list policy and administration

Last year a new waiting list policy was developed.  The priority waiting list guidelines developed were:  

1. Graduating seniors who need the course to graduate

2. Majors in the department who need the course to stay on track in the major

3. Degree-seekiing students in CBS and co-sponsored majors

4. Non-degree-seeking students

Jane asked the committee how the new policy was working out.  The committee agreed that the guidelines were working well but suggested changing the priorities a bit to:

1. Graduating seniors who need the course to graduate

2. Majors in the department who need the course to stay on track in the major

3. Degree-seeking students in CBS and co-sponsored majors

4. Degree-seeking students in other colleges

5. Non-degree-seeking students

6. Students who passed the course previously with a C- or better and are retaking it.

Jane will make the changes and the bullet list of priorities as well as the complete waiting list policy will be distributed to departments and faculty. Jane will send this out on behalf of EPC before registration begins for Spring semester.
The question of holding seats for transfer students was raised.  Since this is an issue during Fall Semester, it was decided that a discussion on the subject should take place in early Spring, at the January or February EPC meeting.

A question was raised about what are the responsibilities of the Educational Policy Committee and the CurriculumTask Force.   A retreat has been scheduled for the Curriculum Task Force on Saturday, November 13.   It was suggested that Robin and Frank, who are also on that committee, give a “Report from the Curriculum Task Force” at the next EPC meeting.

Also, it was noted that a formal election for a new EPC chair had not been conducted and that it be added to the agenda for the November meeting.

b.  CBS enrollment policy for internal transfer students

Robin re-reviewed with the committee the handouts from the last meeting with statistical information regarding CBS undergraduates in 2004.  After a lengthy discussion regarding enrollment issues, the consensus of the committee was that a policy is needed to require transfer students from within the University to meet the same CBS admissions standards as our entering freshmen and transfer students from outside the University.  Robin will pursue how to make this happen and will report back to the Committee.   

The Committee also discussed the problems with graduation statistics when our best students who continue to professional schools without finishing their bachelor’s degree are counted among the students who never graduate. Robin asked the Committee if they were interested in CBS pursuing an arrangement so a degree in CBS could be awarded following successful completion of that first year of professional school.  Other colleges (e.g., COAFES) already have these arrangements.  The committee asked Robin to develop this policy for review by a future meeting of EPC.

A last note:  The handout titled “Status of Undergraduates in CBS, Fall 2004” is missing the EEB majors.

c.  Approval of new semester course proposal from Jeannine Cavender-Bares

The committee reviewed and discussed the proposed course on Plant Physiological Ecology.  

During the discussion, it was clear that the change from two to one meeting per month will not allow timely approval if we continue to use the Committee’s course approval policy that requires two meetings for approval of a course.  Thus, the Committee first dealt with the approval policy:

Jane Phillips made the motion:  

As long as the course proposal is received before the EPC meeting, the committee can review and approve a course proposal at the same meeting, provided only minor changes are required.

Motion was seconded and unanimously passed.

The Committee returned to discussing the Cavender-Bares’ course.  It was felt that the course should be approved as long as a course description is provided for the course catalog and that justification for the number of credits be given based on student effort not student evaluation data.   It was also suggested that the instructor consider adding her course recommendations noted under Consultation to Recommended Prerequisites that will be available in Fall 2005. 
Jane Phillips then made the motion to approve Jeannine Cavender-Bares’ new course proposal, with the noted changes stated above.  Motion was seconded and unanimously passed.

Meeting adjourned at 1:00 pm.  

Next meeting:  Monday, November 15, 2004, 406 Biosciences Center

Respectfully submitted by Jean Marie Lindquist

List of Handouts from the meeting and on file

September 29, 2004 EPC Minutes

(On-Line) CBS New Course Proposal Undergraduate – Draft by Robin Wright

EPC agenda items to consider – from Jane 

Packet of CBS Undergraduate Stats and Undergraduate Related Initiative – from Robin Wright

Jeannine Cavender-Bares Semester Course Proposal (Plant Physiological Ecology)
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